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 In the spring of 2011, Syria entered in a devastating civil war, following the 
revolts that started in Tunisia a few months earlier and spread throughout the entire 
Arab world. The impact of the violence in Syria has been disastrous on the local 
population. The UN High Commissioner on Human Rights believed that by February 
2013, more than 70,000 people have died in Syria since the outbreak of the war1. People 
are forced to flee the theaters of violence in order to survive. According to the most 
recent numbers given by the UNHCR, there are more than 1.3 million Syrian refugees, 
manly in Lebanon, Jordan and Turkey2. Moreover, according to the Red Crescent, in 
November 2012, there were more than 2.5 million Internally Displaced Persons in 
Syria3. The situation is worsening day by day, and no solution to end the conflict has yet 
been found. In this disastrous setting, we decided to show the life of two Syrian families 
who were affected by the on-going civil war. Through their experiences, the player is 
confronted with real-life situations and faced with the daily anxieties of finding basic 
things such as food or adequate shelter. In war-torn Syria, the player is immersed in a 
dreadful fight for survival.  
 
 
Story #1: Rida 

 
For one of our characters, we chose to represent the Christian minority group, as 

they present an interesting role due to their long time protection by the Assad Regime. 
Protecting minorities is a trend that authoritarian regimes tend to follow; the same thing 
was indeed done in Iraq where Christians became very close to the Hussein regime. We 
therefore had to research extensively on the evolving relationship between the regime 
and Christians. We watched also watched documentaries of Christian people feeling 
overwhelmed by the conflict. Many argue that their interests are less and less protected 
and a clear division is being drawn within the community between those that support 
the revolution and those who are loyal to the regime.  
 

For the part of the story where the character is still in Homs, we first had to do 
research the city, the different neighborhoods and their affiliation to either the regime or 
the rebels. In Homs, about 90% of Christians have left the city because they felt in 
grave danger and were persecuted. But what has to be understood in the Syrian crisis is 
that many different groups are getting involved, different from the regime and the rebels 
such as Islamic groups that profit from the instability to re-surface and establish their 
own terror and laws. It is therefore the case that the Christian family in the story is 
thrown out of its house by Islamists and not by the official rebels, as the Free Syrian 
Army stands. Because Islamists threw them out of their house and not rebels, this gave 
us the possibility to keep the option that our character might at one point in the story 

!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!
1 Fantz, Ashley, CNN, 13/02/13.  http://edition.cnn.com/2013/02/12/world/meast/syria-death-
toll/index.html?hpt=hp_t1 
2 UNHRC. Syrian Regional Refugee Response. http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php 
3 BBC, 13/11/12 http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-20311194 
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decide to join the rebels, as he was not directly antagonized by them. He could also still 
decide to join the regime forces.  
 

Deciding that the family would take refuge in a school is also very real. In 
Homs, many schools that are located in the less risky neighborhoods have been turned 
into shelters for displaced families or families whose homes have been destroyed.  
Concerning the rest of the steps, such as going to the Syrian Arab Red Crescent or 
going to the Bank, a lot of research on current events was done. Indeed, at one point 
only one bank remained open in the city. And we came about a very interesting 
testimony by a man working for the Syrian Arab Red Crescent who talked about how 
his job was dangerous, how he could not stay at in his house anymore but had to live at 
the Centre to protect both his family and himself. Because such organizations received 
help from the international community and tried to remain impartial to help everyone, 
their lives were considerably at risk4. 
 
           For the most part, the beginning of the story of the Christian family is about 
people’s daily life in Homs, how they have to cope with the daily fighting and the 
evolution of the conflict into their city. This is why we repeated some steps, such as the 
one where you have to take your children to school. Things were changing very rapidly 
in Homs and so any new day you might have a new checkpoint installed, rebels might 
have invaded a new neighborhood. Buying bread is also something that we had to 
mention, indeed, the regime forces have been known for targeting bakeries throughout 
the country as some of them are now owned by the FSA. 
 

When they decide to go to Aleppo, they arrive to a safe place; they are able to 
find a job and a school for their children. Yet, violence quickly erupts, and they are 
finally plunged into the horror of the civil war. The emphasis in this part of the story 
was placed on the concept of solidarity – inside the family, inside the community as 
well as between neighbors. Earnings, food, and shelter were shared. As one ICRC 
worker has said “the situations in which humanity can show its darkest side are also the 
ones in which individuals show great humanity, with mutual aid and solidarity” (Ibid).  

 
Throughout the steps, the player is given the possibility to confront different 

opinions – between pro and anti regime. The scene at the canal – where the player has 
the possibility to talk to an FSA official, an old man, or go home – serves as a critical 
juncture. Depending on whom you decide to talk to, the character will be more inclined 
to join one side (the rebels) or the other (the regime forces). Yet, as life isn’t all about 
coincidence, meeting with someone doesn’t necessarily lead you to join his or her side. 
In this sense, the player is given multiple opportunities to defect. At the end, he may 
decide to join the FSA, the regime, or continue his life in Aleppo. As our second part of 
the story was leading our character to leave the country, we decided not to give the 
player the possibility to go into exile. Moreover, it was important to show that not 
everyone has the opportunity to leave; and as we found out in many newspapers, many 
have left, but were forced to go back home (either because the Turkish borders were 
closed, or because the situation in the countryside wasn’t any better than in Aleppo). 
All in all, the two stories provide an interesting outlook on the situation of refugees and 
Internally Displaced Persons in Syria. They give clear insights on the different 

!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!!
4!Interview conducted by Thibault Charpentier on November 2012, with Sebastien Fustier, working for 
the ICRC on the Iraqi border. For POLI 444, McGill University.!
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opportunities people have – leaving, staying, fighting – and show people manage to 
organize their lives in the misery of civil war. Overall, we were able to give an account 
of the complexity of the situation in Syria by proving real events (for example, the story 
of the canal), and by using testimonies of Syrians. 
 
Story #2: Abu Youssef 
 

As the most populated city and as the economic engine of the country, it was 
important to canalize the attention to the situation of the civilian population in Aleppo. 
The conflict didn’t reach the city until July 2012; this meant that for the first phase of 
the uprising the city’s population was untouched by the fighting and could continue 
living more or less a normal daily life while following reports of the situation of the 
revolts in other parts of the country. 
 

In order to fully understand the dynamics of the fighting between the Syrian 
Arab Army and the Free Syrian Army, it was necessary to study the terrain in question. 
As such, we began by creating a delicate mapping of the city’s main districts so as to 
identify the areas controlled by the different factions, as well as areas more susceptible 
to attacks. A recurrent problem present throughout the whole process was the constant 
monitoring of the information in order to keep our own assumptions updated and valid.  
 

A decision was made to narrate the slowing deterioration of the situation in 
Aleppo as the conflict intensified, through the eyes of a Sunni family man working in 
the city’s main commercial market. By integrating the daily life activities of the family 
member with the chronology of the actual events, we tried to give an interesting mix 
between fictional characters and real war situations. At one point, the reader could be 
picking at what time he wants to wake up, and the other he would have to decide where 
to move his family for safety. A lot of decisions undertaken could lead to his actual 
death, while others the death of relatives or close family members. Nothing is 
predictable, as is the situation in Aleppo.   
 

A significant attention was put on the growing deficiencies between the civilian 
population in Aleppo in terms of lack of health, jobs, and education. We also drew 
examples from real-life tragedies occurring in Aleppo, such as the “Aleppo button”, a 
skin infection that hit the city with the constant waves of refugees; the striking rise of 
unemployment due to the slowdown of economic activity, and the physical destruction 
of the educational institutions.  
 

Throughout the game, there was a strong emphasis on the difficulty of 
transportation and mobility inside the city: not only has the city been divided in 
controlled factions, but each party has also placed snipers on different sides; thus 
endangering the lives of civilians nearby.  It is important to note that a quasi-apocalyptic 
scenario that made living conditions unbearable was created in order to force players to 
take the road to exile. As such, we wanted to lead our player to either decide to become 
an IDP and move to a safer area within the country, or to become a refugee seeking 
shelter in Turkey. 
 

We conducted intense research on the conditions that Syrians go through to 
become refugees. It was necessary for us to have a character that ended up being a 
refugee as there are currently over a million registered Syrians in neighbouring 
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countries.  What we were seeking to accomplish from the story in Turkey was to show 
what kind of conditions people end up living in. From the moment that the family 
decides to leave Aleppo, there are several factors that come into play. If they rushed too 
quickly, they could have forgotten to take their passports. This affects the rest of the 
game because it reduces their options when getting into Turkey. As portrayed in the 
game, there were several options given when crossing the border, the family could 
either go in illegally, or on a temporary visa, or directly head to the camps where they 
could either register or not. All of these decisions have dire consequences on the family. 
We sought to show how living in refugee conditions is hard, and what people go 
through every day. We also introduced steps that dealt with new developments 
happening in Turkish camps, such as the UN WFP’s debit cards. As they received 80 
dollars per month, it is necessary for the family to set priorities and allocate its spending 
so as to be able to feed the family for the longest time possible. There are protests 
happening in camps, the player needs to measure his grievances and take strategic 
decisions to see if he wanted to get involved in them. Is he risk-averse or do his desires 
outweigh his reasoning? We even decide to make our game a little bit more dramatic, 
and added the aspect of gender-power relations. We wanted to test how culturally-
sensitive the user could be when playing the role of a conservative Syrian man. Thus, 
we included the step dealing with the elections in the camp that had a quota for female 
candidates.  
 If the player decides to go into Turkey on a temporary visa or illegally, then he 
will seek shelter outside the refugee camps. With that comes several options. You either 
use up what you have saved to rent out an apartment, or you seek to find a job that 
could help better provide for the needs of your family. If you try to find a job, it has to 
be done illegally since Syrians are not allowed to work without a work visa (which 
takes a long time to acquire). As such, the player is exploited by his boss who knows 
that the employee cannot object to the low salaries he is giving him since he doesn’t 
have the grounds to do so. The player here has to decide whether these horrible working 
conditions are necessary for the family, or does he get fed up and drain his savings 
while he looks for another one. The player gets to calculate his costs and benefits, and 
accordingly, he gets to make the decision whether it is more viable for him and his 
family to stay in Turkey, or does he become optimistic that the situation might have 
improved in Syria, or worse accept that his fate awaits him back in his motherland 
regardless of the ongoing war. If he chooses to move back to Syria he could or could 
not get killed; however, his chances of dying are higher. If he stays in Turkey, he will 
get tired, he will get humiliated, he will get exploited, but this could be the best for his 
family and so he accepts it. The point of this game is to provide players with several 
options, none of them might be good, but they are realistic. And with that comes a 
heavier burden to make important decisions, because lives are at risk. Thus, the aim was 
to make the player feel the grievances that Syrians go through, feel the temptation to 
give up or to give back if he decides to become a fighter at one point, and feel the 
burden that comes with making decisions whose outcomes are so risky, that they either 
lead to the survival of the family, or their death. 
 
Technical Difficulties:  
 
 The software was not easy to use, to say the least. We’ve had some problems 
while organizing our story and editing it, as for some reason, it would suddenly decide 
not to save our work. So we would work trying to branch our steps for sometimes 6 
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hours in a row, and then our information would completely disappear. At that point, we 
decided to take turns using the software in order not to have more than one person 
logged in. This strategy worked for the most part, and we were able to save most of the 
work we redid. The other problem is that there is no button where you could press save 
and ensure that your work is protected, as the software itself saves constantly while 
you’re working. However, that did not always work. Another problem we encountered 
was branching our steps and then joining them back together. As you see in the story, 
there are several times where the story continues as it would have, had you picked 
another option a few steps back. This required us to use the “join to another paragraph” 
option, which was very annoying. When you continue your story and combine it with 
previous branches, you are then unable to edit anything that comes afterwards as 
anything that you change, changes the same branches in the rest of the story. As such, 
when we were combining them, we had to make sure (several times) that the wording 
was correct so as to maintain chronology in the story and make sure it continued to 
make sense. Also, the search engine that they have in the Contents tab is horrible. When 
we attempted to join paragraphs, we would try looking for words in another step so as 
to combine them, but the words wouldn’t always show up although they were recurrent. 
While sometimes it worked, at others it didn’t. Moreover, the typing of the story in the 
software and the organization is very time consuming, I could easily say that the 4 of us 
spent AT LEAST 8 hours each working on it. Regardless of all of these technical 
difficulties, once you got used to the software it would get a little bit easier and 
definitely more fun. It was interesting getting into the roles of the people we were trying 
to portray, and as such, it became exciting to press the “read” button and see how the 
development of your work was going. The “map” button in the software was the most 
essential thing as it allowed us to see where we had loose ends and where the story 
collided. It definitely facilitated our ability to see the order of our steps and to point out 
any errors. All in all, this project was very interesting and very enriching. We hope you 
enjoy it. 
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Here are some pictures from the first meetings we had, where we started organizing our 
thoughts for the stories, as well as mapping out the main districts in Aleppo.  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


